BATH AND NORTH EAST SOMERSET

MINUTES OF CHILDREN, ADULTS, HEALTH AND WELLBEING POLICY DEVELOPMENT AND SCRUTINY PANEL MEETING

Tuesday, 5th July, 2022

Present:- **Councillors** Michelle O'Doherty, Ruth Malloy, Andy Wait, Paul May, Liz Hardman and Gerry Curran

Co-opted Non-Voting Member: Chris Batten

Cabinet Member for Children & Young People, Communities: Councillor Dine Romero

Also in attendance: Mary Kearney-Knowles (Director of Children's Services & Education), Rosemary Collard (Head of Education Inclusion Service) and Jane Rowland (BSW ICS)

26 WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS

In the absence of the Chair, the Vice Chair, Councillor Michelle O'Doherty welcomed everyone to the meeting and acted as Chair for the duration of it.

27 EMERGENCY EVACUATION PROCEDURE

The Chairman drew attention to the emergency evacuation procedure.

28 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND SUBSTITUTIONS

Councillors Vic Pritchard, Joanna Wright and Rob Appleyard had all sent their apologies to the Panel.

Kevin Burnett, Co-opted Member had also sent his apologies to the Panel.

29 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Gerry Curran declared an other interest with regard to agenda item 8 'Cabinet Member Update' as he is an employee of HCRG Care Group.

30 TO ANNOUNCE ANY URGENT BUSINESS AGREED BY THE CHAIRMAN

There was none.

31 ITEMS FROM THE PUBLIC OR COUNCILLORS - TO RECEIVE DEPUTATIONS, STATEMENTS, PETITIONS OR QUESTIONS RELATING TO THE BUSINESS OF THIS MEETING

There were none.

32 MINUTES: 7TH JUNE 2022

The Panel confirmed the minutes of the previous meeting as a true record and they were duly signed by the Chair.

33 CABINET MEMBER UPDATE

Councillor Dine Romero, Cabinet Member for Children and Young People, Communities addressed the Panel, a copy of the update will be attached as an online appendix to these minutes.

Councillor Liz Hardman asked that with the 25% increase in SEND cases nationally and with the scarcity of places in our special needs schools as reported in the media, what are we doing to increase our capacity to provide for these children and should our Special Needs schools only admit children from B&NES.

The Head of Education Inclusion Service replied that this is a recognised issue in B&NES and as such she is leading on increasing the sufficiency of places in B&NES. She said that there are 2 main strands to this, to increase the number of Resource Bases attached to mainstream schools and to submit a bid to the DfE to open a new free special school.

- Currently B&NES has 5 Resource Bases and the plan is to increase this by an additional 5-7 bases in the next 2 years using the grant money allocated by the DfE. The places in a Resource Base vary from 10 20 places.
- The DfE have opened the wave to enable LA's to bid for new free special schools. In the SEND Green Paper they have committed to opening 60 new schools. B&NES has submitted the first part - an expression of interest to open 120 place all through generic special school on the Keynsham/Chew side of the authority.

She stated that under the legalities of the SEND system (Children & Families Act 2014) it is not possible for our special schools statutorily to admit only pupils from B&NES. However, the 3 schools in B&NES have a very high percentage of B&NES pupils in comparison to other LA children. B&NES also places in other LA schools.

- In Aspire in June 2022 92% of the pupils are B&NES pupils
- In Three Ways in 2020/21 84% of the pupils are B&NES pupils
- In Fosse Way in 2020/21 88% of the pupils are B&NES pupils

She said that work will take place with MATs and individual schools to embed SEN support.

Councillor Gerry Curran said that news of a potential new special school was good to hear and asked if any sites had yet been identified and was Keynsham an option.

The Head of Education Inclusion Service replied that no sites had yet been identified and that discussions were ongoing with the Planning department.

Councillor Andy Wait asked what the St John's Foundation Primary Empowerment Programme look like in practice.

The Director of Children's Services & Education replied that St. John's are engaged with the 7 primary schools that have 40% of the most disadvantaged primary school children in Bath and North East Somerset to provide pupils with additional support with foundational reading, writing, oracy, and mathematics, as well as emotional support. She added that there was a particular focus on speech and language and narrowing the attainment gap.

Councillor Wait asked if an explanation could be given for what was meant by 'A safe place outside of school'.

Councillor Gerry Curran replied that he believed that this was provision provided by the voluntary sector, facilitated by St. John's, within community centres or outside at local parks.

Chris Batten suggested that St. John's be invited to attend a future meeting of the Panel. He also asked if any update could be given on the former Culverhay site.

Councillor Dine Romero replied that several projects were currently on the site including Secondary Alternative Provision. She said that one possibility could be to consolidate this by bringing the Primary Alternative Provision from Broadlands to this site.

She added that the main site is used by Bath College for some of its vocational courses for pupils aged 14+.

Councillor Paul May asked if an interim report on exam results could be given rather than waiting until March 2023.

The Director of Children's Services & Education replied that information would be available prior to March 2023, but that the results would not be validated.

Councillor May said that this would be welcome.

The Director of Children's Services & Education said that an update report could be submitted from the School's Standards Board in November 2022.

The Chair thanked Councillor Romero for her update on behalf of the Panel.

34 BSW CCG / INTEGRATED CARE BOARD UPDATE

The Chair introduced the report to the Panel and explained that a representative of the Board was unable to attend and therefore any questions would be responded to in writing. A copy of the update will be attached as an online appendix to these minutes.

The Panel had no questions regarding the update.

35 CHILDREN'S TRANSFORMATION PLAN & MENTAL HEALTH UPDATE

The Chair invited Jane Rowland, Associate Director of Mental Health Transformation (BSW ICS) to address the Panel.

Jane Rowland gave a presentation to the Panel entitled 'B&NES Child and Adolescent Mental Health Update', a copy of which will be attached as an online appendix to these minutes and a summary is set out below.

She said that colleagues from Oxford Health would like to attend a future meeting of the Panel to provide a further update.

Aligning priorities – MH and BSW Model of Care

- Working together to empower people to lead their best life
 - Starting well
 - Living well
 - Ageing well
- Personalised care We want health and care to be right for every individual not 'one size fits all'
- Healthier communities We want people to live in communities that help them to live healthier lives
- Joined-up local teams People from the NHS, local authority, third sector and other partners will form teams together and we will have the right teams in your area
- Local specialist services We will provide more access to routine appointments, tests and treatments closer to where you live
- Specialist centres Our specialist centres like hospitals will focus less on routine care and more on specialist health and care

Context – Population

NHS England benchmark data for us every year in relation to Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services.

B&NES has a lower percentage of the population aged 0 - 18 that receive these services. Swindon has the highest across the BSW footprint.

Context – Needs

B&NES is higher than the national median and mean for the percentage of school pupils with social, emotional and mental health needs.

Important to consider this when we structure the services required within our local communities.

National context

Covid has had an effect on the mental health of children and young people – this cannot be underestimated.

Referrals to CAMHS increased significantly during the pandemic.

Regional context

The number of referrals accepted by Oxford Health (BSW) is high in comparison to other South West areas and that should be seen as a positive. This shows that the right number of children and young people are being referred to receive the services they need.

Waiting times

Oxford Health (BSW) performs really well in terms of waiting times and is low in comparison to neighbouring areas.

There is a need to try to provide access to local services whilst waiting for actual CAMHS treatment to lessen the impact of waiting times.

Key findings (BSW)

Overall our children and young people are less affected by income deprivation and their mental health needs are slightly lower than the national average.

The number of children and young people in need due to abuse / neglect is also lower than the national average.

We are however higher than the national average for the number of school pupils that have with social, emotional and mental health needs and the number of 16 - 24 year olds who are not in education, employment or training.

Meeting the challenge of CYP MH and Wellbeing in 2022

Local and National Plan:

- Improve access rates to our services for children and young people
- Creating the right service models with a particular focus on the needs of 16 25 year olds
- Think carefully about how to provide Eating Disorder services as this can often be a co-presenting condition alongside their mental health status.

Response:

 Work closely with colleagues in Education and Social Care and the community to provide a more joined up wrap around response for our children, young people and their families.

Recovery:

 Workforce has been particularly impacted by Covid and we need to learn how we can move forward and continue to implement the plans we have.

Vision of a CYP offer

- Place children, young people and families at the heart.
- Locally tailored version of the nationally recognized 'i-Thrive Model'
- Evidence based support and treatment available close to home in community settings.
- Accessible integrated and flexible targeted and specialist community mental health service.
- No wrong door Access to good advice and support through one place, a single, simple point of access for our children and young people.

Future model of provision

i-Thrive Model

- Getting Advice Those who need advice and signposting
- Getting Help Those who need focused goals-based input
- Getting More Help Those who need more extensive and specialised goalsbased help
- Getting Risk Support Those who have not benefitted or are unable to use help, but are of such a risk that they are still in contact with services.

There are principles that underpin all these elements:

Common language reflecting the framework – moving away from use of 'Tiers'.

Needs-Led – making sure that care and treatment is personalised to the individual and their family and is not based on disease or severity.

Shared decision-making – in partnership with children, families and carers.

Proactive prevention and promotion – with a focus on whole community response and strengths based approaches.

Outcome informed – continuous review, goal based.

Reducing stigma – mental health and wellbeing is everyone's business.

Accessibility – timely intervention for the child and family, where they are in their community.

Where are we now

Community based support and one off contacts: Local support offers in place (eg Off the Record), alongside Kooth – digital activity has dropped post Covid.

Mental Health Support Teams (MHSTs) in place across BSW. B&NES: 2 Teams, referral rates at c. 60% for one team, 5.9% for other.

Community CAMHS: Demand and complexity increasing, with associated impact on access rates.

CAMHS Crisis: Local CAMHS Liaison team in place at RUH, operating well but demand rising.

CAMHS Inpatient: National shortage of inpatient CAMHS provision, new approaches being taken to keep more children at home in the community.

Ambitions for the coming year

- Embedding i-Thrive across our whole system mapping community assets, linking with education and social care, supporting children and young people in their communities.
- Investment and improvement in access times for children and young people meeting the NHS England Long Term Plan target.
- Addressing the needs of children and young people with Eating Disorders implementing:
 - FREED First Episode Rapid Intervention for Eating Disorders
 - o ARFID Avoidant Restrictive Food Intake Disorder
 - ALPINE Assessment and Liaison for Paediatric Inpatients with Eating Disorders

If you can positively intervene within the first three years of presentation this is more likely to recover that child and prevent the disorder continuing into later life.

Developing our 16-25 pathways, ensuring that we provide the right support that meets the specific needs of young people entering early adulthood.

Links being built with our Universities in Bath to support young people that come here that may already have mental health needs.

Working with our Provider Collaborative (which oversees inpatient services across our geography) to implement a Hospital at Home service, keeping more children and young people at home but with the right support from CAMHS.

Working across providers to support children and young people who may have copresenting neurodevelopmental and mental health needs.

Councillor Paul May commented that it was good to hear that a joined up approach to the transition between child and adult mental health services is being looked at.

Jane Rowland replied that Oxford Health and AWP jointly lead the work involving 16 – 25 year olds and are absolutely working together to think about the pathways for that cohort of young people and how their needs can best be met. She added that Family Therapy was a good example of how work can be extended to 17 / 18 years of age.

She stated that Primary Care and our Third Sector partners are also involved in this element of work as children, young people or their families often present to their GP in the first instance.

Councillor May said that he felt that i-Thrive was a brilliant model and asked if that was in use within Adult Mental Health Services as well.

Jane Rowland replied that Adult MH Services do not have the same standards that wrap around it, although it very much was looking to provide services on a needs led approach.

Councillor Liz Hardman asked what the threshold was for receiving a referral in respect of a child / young person with an eating disorder. She also wanted to know how much FREED was currently being used locally.

Jane Rowland replied that money had been invested in FREED this year to support its rollout across our communities and said that it does come with a challenge to have enough workforce in place. She acknowledged the need to get children and young people into the system sooner and support them.

She said that she would speak to colleagues to seek further information in relation to threshold figures. She added that Third Sector partners are also supporting this work in an effort to make it clear that there are places to go if they have concerns.

Councillor Hardman asked how much involvement with schools do the Mental Health teams have.

Jane Rowland replied that the Mental Health Support Teams are a nationally mandated model, of which there are two in B&NES. She added that they had recently had a successful meeting with Olwyn Donnelly, Head of Education Commissioning in B&NES about whether it would be possible to provide some specific low level support for Mental Health & Wellbeing for schools and in particular those pupils who are on the verge of being referred to the Home Education Referral Service.

Councillor Gerry Curran asked if a connection was required between the Disabled Schools Team and Social Workers with regard to those children with neurodevelopmental and mental health needs.

Jane Rowland replied that as this work is progressed it will more than likely seek to involve Social Workers at some stage. She added that it will also be important to link the work back to schools through the pupil's EHCP.

Councillor Curran asked if any stats were available on the numbers of children and young people who receive therapy treatments and those in receipt of medication as a result of their diagnosis.

Jane Rowland replied that she would need to check on those figures and reply to the Panel in due course.

Councillor Andy Wait asked if B&NES was an area where mental health services are in greater demand than the rest of the country.

Jane Rowland replied that the need was still high across B&NES, but offered a note of caution as this statistic covered social, emotional and mental health needs. She added that further analysis might be required to understand whether local children and young people are more aware of services that can be provided or more informed about these types of needs.

She added that that the information was gathered by Public Health England as part of their Fingertips data.

Councillor Wait asked how the evidence for the 'Evidence based support and treatment available close to home in community settings' is collected and whether it was qualitative or quantative.

Jane Rowland replied that FREED, ARFID and ALPINE are all evidence based models and will have been developed nationally and will be both qualitative and quantative in terms of how those models are derived. She said that it was a blend of evidence that was gathered and some would be based on the National Institute for Clinical Excellence, a national standard that we have to meet.

She added that they are trying to learn from other organisations both nationally and locally about what works well for children and young people, then to ask those in receipt their view and to then replicate that or extend it.

Councillor Wait asked if the national data was usually quantative.

Jane Rowland replied that it was and gathered from a range of sources.

Councillor Paul May commented that it would be helpful for the Panel to see statistics for Bristol at some stage as we have some residents that live on the border and might be directed to services in that area. He asked if she and colleagues would be involved in discussions on the new Local Plan for B&NES in terms of housing and the provision of services that might be needed as a result of any developments.

Jane Rowland replied that they do by contributing to and supporting the work of the Joint Strategic Needs Assessment (JSNA) where there is a specific chapter that focuses on the needs of children and young people. She added that they are also involved with the Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) and discussions in support of Council driven initiatives.

She added that they were just about to start to refresh the B&NES, Swindon & Wiltshire Mental Health Strategy and that the children and young people's element

will be a feature of the strategy. She stated that they will look to set out priorities for the area, put in place support for early access points and initiatives that involve communities as much as possible.

The Director for Children's Services & Education commented that children and young people's mental health has been a feature of the recent JSNA work and that the Children & Young People's Health & Wellbeing Survey was ongoing and the results of this were likely to be available in September and will feed into the work of the BSW Mental Health Strategy refresh.

The Chair thanked Jane Rowland for her presentation and attendance on behalf of the Panel.

36 CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE'S PARTICIPATION UPDATE

The Director of Children's Services & Education introduced this report to the Panel. She said that it outlined the rationale and next steps that will be taken to ensure a wider engagement plan for children and young people.

She said that an event was due to take place on July 20th with young people to discuss local decision making.

She stated that the current contract with Off The Record (OTR) 2021-2024 will be delivered within the current financial envelope.

She added that the proposal has the support of the Cabinet Member for Children and Young People, Communities.

Councillor Liz Hardman said that she agreed with the recommendations from Off The Record to be more inclusive in the delivery of children and young people's participation by focusing more on the Youth Forum. She added though that the Youth Member elections were always an excellent opportunity for young people to participate in an electoral process.

She asked if OTR could still support the UKMP elections in BANES by promoting them through other networks.

The Director of Children's Services & Education replied that OTR would still support anyone who wants to stand in this election.

Councillor Hardman commented that the newly formed Bath Student Parliament sounds a very exciting project and said she had noticed that we are supporting the development and expansion of it. She asked if there is anything in place yet to include schools in North East Somerset.

The Director of Children's Services & Education replied that the Strategic Commissioning Officer will follow up directly with OTR about participation of North East Somerset young people. She added that they would welcome any updates on local youth groups from across the Council and would support their interaction with the Youth Forum.

Councillor Hardman asked how local groups will be informed of events held by the Youth Forum as they are normally informed by Youth Connect South West.

The Director of Children's Services & Education replied that Youth Connect South West works alongside the Youth Forum and that OTR will seek to promote future network events as widely as possible.

Councillor Paul May commented that he has a long-term connection with OTR and asked if there will be a recommissioning process in the future and an assessment made of what has worked / not worked.

The Director of Children's Services & Education replied that the participation contract would be reprocured at some point in the future and it would be hoped that the best provider would be successful. She added that within the contract it would be specified for the need to work with and support the Youth Forum on the wider participation of children and young people in BANES.

Councillor Andy Wait explained that he was a lead mentor for Keynsham Now, a similar organisation to OTR, and had noticed a change in emphasis from OTR and the Youth Parliament. He said that recently contact with OTR had increased and had included their attendance at a meeting in Keynsham and that Keynsham Now had chosen OTR as their charity to raise money for at the Keynsham Music Festival at the weekend.

He stated that he was pleased also that Keynsham Now representatives have been invited to the event mentioned on July 20th.

He said that he welcomed the proposed changes and that it made sense to spread involvement across the Council. He added that it had been a long-term campaign of his to get more young people involved in politics and representing their local communities.

Councillor Ruth Malloy commented that the type of voting system used for the Youth Parliament elections may have an effect on the involvement of young people and that their voices are likely to be heard more through proportional representation.

The Chair suggested that a group of young people could address a future meeting of the Panel or the Council to illustrate their work and the support required.

The Director of Children's Services & Education said that she would pass that message on and felt sure that the invitation would be accepted.

Councillor Paul May queried whether the Panel should have a standing invitation on its agenda for a member of the Youth Forum or similar group to be able to attend.

Councillor Andy Wait said that Keynsham Now has a standing item on the agenda for each Keynsham Town Council meeting and he could enquire if a representative would like to address the Panel. He added though that the problem could be in the timing of the meeting and their attendance at school.

The Panel **RESOLVED** to note and approve the changed approach proposed by Off The Record to the restructure of the B&NES Youth Forum.

37 YOUTH JUSTICE PLAN 2022-23

The Director of Children's Services & Education introduced this report to the Panel. She explained that the Local Authority has a statutory duty, in partnership with Health, Police and Probation, to produce an annual Youth Justice Plan and that the Plan sets out how services are to be organised and funded and what functions they will carry out to prevent youth offending and re-offending across Bath and North East Somerset.

She stated that the Plan is also due to be presented to Cabinet, then Council for approval and then submitted to the national Youth Justice Board (YJB).

She also gave the Panel a presentation on the matter, a copy of which will be available as an online appendix to these minutes and a summary is set out below.

Crime and Disorder Act 1998

- Establishment of multi-agency Youth Offending Teams (YOT)
- Council as lead partner, with Health, Probation and Police Services having a duty to co-operate and help resource
- Statutory purpose to prevent children offending
- Requirement to produce an annual Youth Justice Plan
- Receipt of national grant dependent on submission of the Plan

Child First Principles

- **1.** See children as children Prioritise best interests of children, recognising their particular needs, capacities, rights and potential. All work is child-focused and developmentally informed
- 2. Develop pro-social identity for positive child outcomes Promote children's individual strengths and capacities as a means of developing their pro-social identity for sustainable desistance.... All work is constructive and future-focused, built on supportive relationships that empower children to fulfil their potential and make positive contributions to society
- **3.** Collaboration with children Encourage children's active participation, engagement and wider social inclusion. All work is meaningful collaboration with children and their carers
- **4.** Promote diversion Promote a childhood removed from the justice system, using pre-emptive prevention, diversion, and minimal intervention. All work minimises criminogenic stigma from contact with the system.

Prevention and Diversion

Rate of children coming into justice system is lowest it has been since 2000

More children go to Out of Court Disposal Panel or are diverted by Police

Re-Offending after 12 months

- Latest comparative data is for July 2019 June 2020 cohort
- 32% children re-offended, lower than all comparators apart from 'family' group (31.5%)
- Of those who did re-offend, the average number of new offences was 2.88, much better than all comparators (range from 3.61 3.9)

<u>Custodial sentencing</u>

- Number very low none in the last 12 months. Also, no custodial remands in the last 12 months
- Strong community proposals have enabled Court to sentence in the community
- Wider context of considerably reducing child custodial population

Strategic Priorities

- **1.** Strengthen participation Children's, parents'/carers' and victims'. YOT Management Board meetings to begin with either a case study or an item that highlights the 'Voice of the Child'.
- 2. Address disproportionality Black and dual heritage children, girls and those with SEND
- **3.** Extend practice models Trauma informed, systemic and restorative practice
- **4.** Tackle exploitation Contextual safeguarding audit, serious violence duty and drugs and alcohol legislation
- **5.** Support workforce Including health and wellbeing, return to Keynsham Civic Centre training and development and Inspection readiness.

Councillor Liz Hardman said that she had submitted three questions regarding this report and was aware that responses had been given in writing by the Head of Young People's Prevention Services. These are set out below.

It was good to see that that there have been reductions in first-time entrants into the Youth Justice system and numbers reoffending. However there still is the concern about children from BAME backgrounds being over represented in the criminal justice system.

It's very interesting to note that a correlation has now been made between fixed term and permanent exclusions and effect these have on making children vulnerable to antisocial behaviour and offending. I believe we do not have any figures on the numbers being excluded who are of BAME backgrounds. The Lammy report due in July should give us more information about this.

Q1: In your work plan you do say a strategic priority is addressing disproportionality. How you will do that is to address the recommendations in the Avon and Somerset criminal justice board identifying disproportionality. Can you explain how you will achieve this?

The Youth Justice Plan that was circulated was a draft version and further work has been done on it since, in response to feedback received. I apologise that the draft was muddled in how it described the Lammy Report which was actually launched on 29 April 2022.

Reply: There are 83 recommendations across the criminal justice system, many arising from insufficient data (as David Lammy found in his original review published in 2017). It has been agreed that all those relating to the work of the YOS and Inclusion Services in B&NES will be overseen by the YOS Management Board, but there may also be an Avon and Somerset-wide group looking at the links between lack of engagement in education and youth offending across the 5 Local Authorities. I have started some work with our HR department, looking at disproportionality in our staff group and how we can encourage a more representative field of applications when we advertise vacancies; this will feed into wider work in the Council, and of course, our statutory partners are also asked to look at these issues regarding the staff they employ for the Youth Offending Service. At a more operational level, a multi-agency group recently convened by Jason Pegg from Black Families Education Project, will be working to address exclusions and the Violence Reduction Unit is looking for ways to continue its Education Inclusion offer of one-to-one support for children at high risk of permanent exclusion, coupled with strategic support for schools. Across Avon and Somerset, Chief Constable Sarah Crew will be chairing a group to oversee all the responses to this report and I imagine the work flowing from it will remain high profile and be receiving attention for some time. I will be drafting an action plan specifically for the YOS, drawing on the Identifying Disproportionality recommendations and those made in the recent thematic Inspection on Black and Mixed Heritage Boys in the youth justice system.

Q2: For post 16 children, the numbers who are NEET working with the YOS have been much higher than the national NEET percentages for this age group. I see that a lot of support has been put in place for these young people. With this support have the numbers been reducing from 32% to more like the national average between two and 3% or it it too early to say?

Reply: NEET children – whilst the number we see in the youth justice system is unacceptably high, given the correlation between lack of engagement in education, training and employment and involvement in offending, we have to accept it will always be higher than the national average. The recently published thematic Inspection of ETE in YOSs found that 39% of the case sample reviewed who were over school age were not in education, training or employment, an even higher proportion than in B&NES. The YOS now works with a smaller cohort of children and is able to provide very hands-on support where needed, including supporting attendance at College and for interviews etc. A multi-agency group chaired by Leigh Zywek has just been established to look at the NEET issue and the YOS will be getting involved with this work.

Q3: It is worrying to see that more than half of those known to the YOS have some special educational needs or disability, with numbers increasing. Is there any special needs support in place for these children? Is Compass the only team that is supporting these children?

Reply: The YOS has a very proactive Education Officer who contributes to meeting needs and improving outcomes for all YOS children with SEND, as do practitioners across the team. They are pleased to work well with the local SEND team who were recognised as 'good' in their last inspection.

Councillor Paul May commented that it was important that the system works so well and it was a credit to all involved that it does.

Councillor Andy Wait asked how more substantial academy attendance data could be provided to the Avon & Somerset Police Scrutiny Panel and whether the Council had the same problem.

The Head of Education Inclusion Service replied that the Council does also have some difficulty in receiving this information. She added that it is provided by most of the academies, but it can depend on how the Liquid Logic system interpretates it. She added that it was possible that the Children Missing Education team could help provide the data.

She said that the Council retains attendance information until the young people are 16 and then it is retained by Youth Connect.

Councillor Paul May said that he would like the Panel to be sent the report of the HMI Probation inspection of B&NES Youth Offending Service when it has been carried out.

The Director of Children's Services & Education replied that they were preparing for an inspection in the near future and had carried out a Self-Assessment at the recent YOT Development Day. She added that this could be shared with the Panel.

Councillor May said that he would welcome that.

The Chair read out two questions that had been submitted by Kevin Burnett. The Head of Young People's Prevention Services had provided a written response and these are set out below.

Q1: Please could it be explained where in the workplan is the preventative work with schools and the Youth Forum to address and support vulnerable pupils in terms of attendance, exclusions, SEND and NEET, and what does this work involve?

Reply: The Youth Offending Service has a dedicated Education Officer who works with all children known to the Service who experience difficulties with engagement in education, training and employment. The Work Plan includes an action to address the high proportion of children with SEND known to the youth justice system ('convene a working group with key local authority managers to consider and investigate disproportionality issues for children with SEND in the youth justice system and formulate a response and action plan in light of the Thematic HMIP

Thematic Inspection of Education, Training and Employment Services in Youth Offending Services in England and Wales'). Since this version of the Youth Justice Plan was drafted, in response to other feedback, there is now a second, broader action in relation to other aspects of this same thematic inspection report ('develop and deliver local responses to recommendations in HMI Probation's thematic inspection').

In addition, in the last 6 months, one of the YOS's Compass workers has taken on temporary additional hours to provide one-to-one support for children at high risk of exclusion. This has been funded by the Violence Reduction Unit through an additional in-year grant, and the work to take this initiative forward sits within the Serious Violence Work Plan. Through the Education Inclusion Project, a full-time officer based within the Education Inclusion Service has worked closely with schools to help them work on constructive responses to children's behaviour and has also worked at a strategic level to review policies and produce a schools' toolkit. The Compass Worker offered short, focused interventions with children and their parents/carers, typically across just 6 weeks, building on a model established in Bristol. Both strands of this work have received positive feedback from schools and it is believed they have helped support a reduction in permanent exclusions this year.

Q2: Please could someone explain more about the Ofsted recommendation re: 'return home interviews'?

Reply: This is what Ofsted said:

- When children return after having been missing from home or care, the learning from conversations held with them is not consistently well used to reduce the likelihood of them going missing again or to identify any wider patterns or trends.
- There is an inconsistent approach to how return home interviews (RHI) are conducted and recorded. Many RHI forms are blank or not easily accessed on the child's record once they return safely, meaning that social workers cannot easily analyse why children went missing, whether risks are escalating and how to help reduce these risks. This also undermines the ability to draw together themes arising from episodes of children going missing and wider intelligence.
- What needs to improve? How effectively children are supported to take up return home interviews, and how well the learning from interviews is used to reduce the likelihood of them going missing again and to identify any wider patterns or trends.

Compass hold dedicated return home interview meetings as the children they see are mostly not known to Social Care, and they record them on a standard template. Children who take up the offer of a return home interview sometimes choose to have this with their allocated Social Worker who may talk with them about the missing episode as part of their next contact and record this in a file note rather than on the standard template. We are addressing this but our priority is to increase the number of children accepting the offer of return home interviews. SC is now chairing a multiagency task and finish group including one of the Youth Ambassadors, to review

processes and practice and update the Missing Protocol. In turn, this will enable us to run more accurate reports and understand this cohort of children better and be able to plan how better to support them not to go missing again.

The Panel **RESOLVED** to note and approve the plans for the delivery of youth justice services in the year ahead.

38 PANEL WORKPLAN

The Chair introduced this item to the Panel. She said that during the course of the meeting she had noted that they wish to propose the following items to be added to the workplan.

- Invite St. John's Foundation to talk about their work within schools
- Exam Results
- School Standards Board update

Councillor Dine Romero also offered to bring an update report on 'Addressing Inequalities' to the Panel.

The Panel **RESOLVED** to approve these proposals.

Prepared by Democratic Services	
Date Confirmed and Signed	
Chair(person)	
The meeting ended at 11.50am	